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The meeting opened in prayer led by the  Rev. Dr. Keep.
1415.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence had been received from the Earl of Devon, Mrs Carol Plumstead, Mr Charles Hutchings and the 4 Archdeacons who are attending the Bishop of Exeter’s Staff Meeting all day.  Mr Mills reported that the Ven. Christopher Hewetson had suffered a stroke earlier this morning and had been taken to hospital.  The Hon. Sec. would be writing to him on behalf of all Trustees wishing him a speedy recovery.
1416.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the meeting held on 4th February 2013 were signed as a correct record. 

1417. MATTERS ARISING

 Minute 1380  V.A.T on Church Repairs – November 2012 meeting.    The Hon. Secretary referred to an earlier report on the recovery of VAT under the Listed Places of Worship Grants Scheme.    He had been concerned that insufficient funds would be available to cover the withdrawal of VAT zero-rating but he was pleased to report that the funds provided by the Government did appear to be sufficient, with about £1.4m nationally being reimbursed each month.  Funds have been made available for the lifetime of the present parliament.  Mr Mills would keep Trustees up to date with information on this scheme. 
The Chairman welcomed Mrs Lornie Yewdall who had agreed to look after part of Torrington Deanery for the Devon Historic Churches Day.  The Chairman looked forward to meeting Mr Paul Cooper who had agreed to be the Area Representative for Barnstaple Deanery.

1418.  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT  
Lady Anne Boles was delighted to see that in the grant applications to be considered today included a Roman Catholic church as well as a Methodist one.  So with the help that we gave the Exeter Synagogue at the last meeting we truly can say we are a source of help for churches, chapels and places of worship of all sorts. 
This time of year is an especially busy one for Susan who has dispatched the huge number of DHC Day envelopes.  This is hard and time consuming work but is the seed corn of the event’s great success and which makes it our most important fundraiser.  The Chairman thanked Judith and Susan who have got this whole operation working so well.

The chairman went on to say that, ‘ this is my last meeting as Chairman of the Trust.  I have enjoyed the 15 years very much. We have helped a lot of churches and we have raised the profile of the Trust so that it is now much better known.  We have also established a closer working relationship with our parent body, the National Churches Trust, and have a much better connection to the other County Trusts, which will grow rapidly now that John Mills is their Chairman.’ She went on to say ‘Thank you also for your friendship, which has made our meetings something to look forward to and never a chore.’
1419.
 REPORT FROM CHAIRMAN OF FINANCE COMMITTEE
Mr Maxwell-Lawford reported that our financial year ended on 31st March and our accounts will be audited shortly.  We made grants last year of £68,250 compared with £47,000 the previous year.  We actually paid away £34,750 which reflects when grants are actually taken.
Overall our finances remain satisfactory.  We have £85,646 across various accounts but also undrawn grants of £38,600 leaving a cushion of £47,146.

Our investments have done well and now stand at £1,158,874, an increase of £39,960 since our last meeting.  It produces an income of £41,587 which is just under 4%.  I have agreed with our auditors, Mrs Watts of Thomas Westcott, that if needed we may use some of this profit to increase our public image as outlined by the Chairman today.

I recommend grants today of up to £25,000.

We have no further news of the Whiteway Legacy which is being handled on our behalf by the Salvation Army.

Concerning the 40th Anniversary celebrations Mr Maxwell-Lawford suggested that people from the media be invited, including photographers.  A photograph could be included in the Annual Report.   Mrs Kauntze commented that publicity for the event was in hand.

1420.  FORMALITIES  AND ADMINISTRATION  - TO REPORT THE RESIGNATION OF THE BISHOP OF EXETER AS A PATRON OF DHCT WITH EFFECT FROM 1ST JULY 2013
The Bishop of Exeter, the Rt Revd. Michael Langrish, steps down as Patron of the Trust on 1st July.  His farewell service will be held on Saturday 29th June.   His successor is not yet known.    Mrs Howell understood his successor would not be appointed until 2014.

 1421.    DEVON HISTORIC CHURCHES DAY AND FUNDRAISING MATTERS
Mrs Kauntze advised the mailing of all but a few of the pack 1’s had been posted for the 2013 Devon Historic Churches day.   Welcome posters and other forms were available at the meeting.  Area Organisers will be asked to chase up participants and suitable emails will be sent from the office to encourage churches to take part.

  1422.   ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY & TREASURER’S REPORT
Donations since 1st February 2013 were:
14 PCC Donations 


£725

12 Private individual donations

£560
Also £423 received in respect of the Messiah concert at Oakford church.  The proceeds were split between the Trust and Age UK.

A donation received from Benjamin & Beauchamp Architects was mentioned at the last meeting and the Chairman suggested a letter be sent inviting them to set up a similar scheme to Louise Crossman whereby the Trust received donations from their clients in respect of a survey, advice etc.   They have responded positively to say they are interested in this scheme and we await any future donations.
 1423.  ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE TRUST’S 40TH ANNIVERSARY EVENSONG SERVICE  
            IN EXETER CATHEDRAL AT 5.30 p.m. ON THURSDAY 20TH JUNE.
The Chairman reported that over 373 churches have been given a grant over the past 40 years and we have made a difference to how churches regard the Trust.    It was intended to invite possibly 600 people and it had been agreed that the Service would be held in the nave.
Those persons invited to the Reception were Trustees and Life Members and their guest.  Also past officers: John Maybery, Philip Higginson and John Malleson.    The Chapter House for the reception could only accommodate 100 persons.

The Chairman was reviewing the names of the recipients of the special letters signed by the Bishop or Lord Lieutenant of Devon to those who had made a significant contribution to the success of the Devon Historic Churches Day, as prepared by Mrs Kauntze to include them in the invitations list.

Sheila Miles would be preparing the canapés and organising for a barman and helper.  The Chairman would be grateful if Trustees would help with the distribution of the food to the guests.
Cathedral Stewards would be needed at a cost of £30 per person.
Mr John Mills and the Chairman would be visiting Canon Carl Turner on 1st May to finalise the arrangements and selecting the hymns.

The Trust’s leaflets, printed for the Honiton Show, could be placed on seats in the Cathedral.

Louise Crossman Architects had been invited to contribute towards the cost of the reception.  If they do contribute a mention will be made on the invitations.

Costs of the Celebrations:  Printing, buffet @ £10 per head (to include wine ?)

Stewards and catering staff

Mr Maxwell-Lawford felt those attending should be requested to make a donation to the Trust before departing.   It was suggested there should be a collection during the Service.  Alternatively a request for a donation could be included with the invitations. 

Lady Burnell-Nugent had attended an event where donations were sought and she would contact the Chairman with details of the wording of the request.

The Chairman asked if the Trustees would like other persons invited.  Most suggestions were already on the list but Mr Roy Travis was not included as he had moved away.  Mrs Howell would advise his address so an invitation could be sent.
1424  
 GRANT APPLICATIONS
 The following grants were approved by Trustees:

1. Clyst St Lawrence, St Mary




£1,500
2. Trusham, St Michael




£3,000
3. Tavistock, Our Ladfy & St Mary Magdalene RC

£2,000
4. South Molton Methodist Church



£2,000
5. Membury, St John the Baptist



£1,000
6. Chittlehampton, All Saints




£2,000
TOTAL GRANTS AWARDED
           


£11,500
Col. Michie queried whether the Trust gave grants for toilets and access facilities.  The chairman confirmed that we now did include these for grants especially as District Councils no longer gave grants for lavatories in rural areas.   The Chairman suggested requests for grants for kitchen facilities, reordering and access for disabled people should be directed to the National Churches Trust.
Mr Maxwell-Lawford stated that it was the intention some years ago to raise £1,000,000.  We have now got £150,000 above our target and we do not want this sum to reach £2,000,000.  It is up to Trustees to decide if we take more money out of the sum available to provide additional grants.   The Trust has more money that it needs and yet there are churches who are desperately short of money.  With a new Chairman this may be a good time to re-think our policy on grants.
Mr Mills asked what do Trustees want to achieve?  Should part of the £150,000 surplus be used as a consultation on what are the pressing problems facing churches?
Mrs Martin felt there may be additional grant applications following the Trust’s high profile event at the Cathedral.

Mr Villers suggested that when there is an extra large number of grant applications, as happened twice in 2012, that part of this £150,000 could be used.

Col. Rich reported that he had recently visited a church in a very poor state of repair and that a grant in these circumstances would only prolong its existence before its inevitable closure.  The Chairman agreed that there will be more redundant churches in the future.
The Chairman felt that churches were now in a better state of repair than they were 50 or 100 years, partly due to the help of County Trusts and the National Churches Trust.

1425.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

 Mrs Howell reported that she had visited Atherington church and was pleased to see one of our new plaques on display.
On behalf of all Trustees, Mrs Howell thanked the Chairman for everything she had done for the Trust, and making the meetings so enjoyable.

 1426.
2013 MEETINGS:  
 Monday, 1st July, Monday 18th November. All meetings at Tedburn St. Mary village Hall 11am.
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